Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.30pm, 17th June 2013, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Chris James, Nikki Howard, Christine Priday, Stuart Thomas, Wynford Ellis Owen, Jeanette Troughton, Philippa Hill-John & Sara Pickard
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Graham Thomas, Brynmor Jones & Clare Bath 
45
Police Matters

PC Thomas was not present although the Clerk had received details of crimes at the beginning of June which he had circulated to all Councillors.  There were no other issues raised by Councillors.
46
County Council Matters
Neither Cllr Graham Thomas nor Cty Cllr Craig Williams were present and there were no issues raised by Councillors in relation to County Council matters. 
47
Public Session

There were two members of the public present.  Mr Robert Webb, 6 Ael y Bryn, Pentyrch was representing the majority of the families at Ael y Bryn with regard to the condition of the amenity land through which the public highway passes between Ael y Bryn and Bronllwyn/Penmaes.  He stated the land had not been cut for some time and he had been in touch with the Clerk and despite receiving an explanation for the non-cutting of the land, he felt that it was aesthetically jarring and that children from the houses were unable to play on the land because of the length of the grass.  In addition there was concern that unscrupulous dog-owners would not pick up dog excrement concealed by the overly long grass.  He had attended the meeting to express the concern of the residents at the situation.

Mr Ken Hughes, Cefn Penuel, Pentyrch, did not wish to contribute to the public session. 
48
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

The Clerk advised Councillors that the matter was on the Clerk’s report but, nevertheless, advised Councillors of the impasse that had been reached in an attempt with Persimmon Homes to resolve the ownership and therefore the responsibility for part of the amenity land at Ael y Bryn.  The Clerk reminded Councillors that this issue had come to light whilst trying to establish the Terrier map and that initial contact with Persimmon Homes had been encouraging, although recent contact had been scarce and was, seemingly, dogged by procrastination.  The stopping of the cutting regime was an attempt to bring home to Persimmon that if they wished to retain ownership of the land, then there were regular maintenance issues that needed to be addressed and the Clerk intended sending a suitable photograph, via the Council’s solicitor, to Persimmon Homes.  In the meantime the Clerk had advised Mr Webb of the contact details of the individuals within Persimmon Homes and his contact with them had revealed a clear misunderstanding of the nature of the County Council, with whom Persimmon Homes have an agreement for the pubic highway, and the PCC.  The Council’s solicitor was pursuing the matter with a view to transferring the land to PCC ownership.  There was a wide-ranging discussion about this with Cllr Priday suggesting that a bill should be sent to Persimmon for all the maintenance carried out over the last three decades.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to all residents of Ael y Bryn explaining the situation and the rationale behind the decisions made.  He would also take legal advice as to whether the PCC could charge Persimmon Homes for cutting the grass, together with back-dated costs, or give them 14 days in which to undertake the maintenance.  Clerk to arrange
49
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 20th May 2013
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.
50
Matters Arising
Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that deputies should be appointed to represent the PCC in the absence of the substantive Councillor on certain external committees in order to avoid the situation that had arisen with regard to the PVH Committee representation.  This was discussed and it was agreed that the Clerk would be notified, if the nominated person could not attend, in order that he would try and find a replacement.  Cllr Rosser advised that she had not been notified of any meetings of the GYG Village Hall and the Clerk agreed to write to the Chairman, Selwyn Hughes, to remind them that Cllr Rosser was the PCC representative.  Clerk to arrange 
51
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 20th May 2013
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

52
Matters Arising 
There were no matters arising
53
Issues in relation to Pentyrch Surgery
The Clerk advised members that the planning permission for the erection of the temporary modular building at PVH Car Park had been approved the previous week.  He went on to advise Council of the progress of drafting the lease and also the written assurance received from the Surgery Practice Manager that the money for the lease had been deposited with their solicitors.  The Clerk had asked that certain clauses in the lease be amended, e.g. to reflect the request from PVH Committee that the Surgery was responsible for insuring the building and any liabilities arising from the siting of the temporary surgery in the car-park.  The Clerk advised he had a meeting with the Solicitor on Wednesday 26th June to finalise the draft lease and that the lease should be signed prior to the occupation of the building.  

There followed a general discussion and it was felt that a copy of the insurance, taken out by the surgery, should be made available to the PVH Insurers to ensure that the cover was adequate.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that the scheduled meeting with the PVH Committee should be brought forward in view of the granting of the planning permission but, after discussion, it was decided to leave the date as it was, because of competing demands on time and the fact that an EGM could be called, if any issues arose that required the Council to make decisions.  It was welcomed that the housing of the surgery in a more suitable structure was progressing and it was agreed that this would be advertised in the forthcoming Link to advise residents.  Clerk to arrange
54
Clerk’s Report
54.1

Meeting with Radyr & Morganstown CC and St Fagans CC regarding the CCC ~ LDP
The Clerk reminded members of the meeting the following day at the Old Church Rooms, Radyr, and that Council would be represented by Cllrs Harrison, Priday and Rosser.  The Creigiau Councillors expressed their displeasure that the meeting was taking place at a time when four out of the five Councillors could not attend because they were working.  Cllr Owen requested that attending members push strongly for any subsequent meetings to be in the evenings.

A discussion then ensued on whether the Council would join with Radyr and St Fagans Community Councils in engaging the services of a barrister to represent our joint interests at the forthcoming phases of the LDP.  It was felt that there was a need to present a united front to oppose the LDP plans and that it was important that our own arguments were represented as they differed from Radyr & St Fagans.  However, caution was expressed as to potential costs and it was felt that the first meeting should be to set an overall strategy of what was trying to be achieved and to agree equal representation across the three Community Councils.  It was agreed in principle that money would be allocated from reserves when a greater understanding of the costings were obtained.
54.2

Overhead Power Cables, Creigiau Recreation Ground
The Clerk advised Council that he had received costings from Western Power for the re-routeing of the overhead power cables which, at £54,426.82p (incl. VAT), were outside the capacity of this Council to consider.  Nevertheless the Clerk had written to Western Power explaining the financial set-up of the Council and asking Western Power to consider funding the re-routeing themselves as a health & safety issue or consider cheaper alternatives, such as re-routeing the cables overhead but away from the playing area.  The Clerk also advised that he had kept Mr Anthony Thomas updated as to the current situation.  A discussion ensued and it was mooted that the overhead cables had been installed when the Recreation Ground was agricultural land and they had never been altered.  They were therefore lower than they should be for non-agricultural use.  The Clerk agreed to bring this to the attention of Western Power and also check with our insurers that we had adequate cover for any duty of care that the PCC may have towards users of the Recreation Ground.   Clerk to arrange
54.3 & 11
Grants
The Clerk advised members that there were three grant application from within the Community.  He went on to describe the applications in greater details for:

a) Gwaelod y Garth WI 

b) Pentyrch Rangers Football Club 

c) Pentyrch RFC Mini and Junior Section 
After a discussion Cllr Howard proposed that each applicant should receive £100 each.  This was seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  Clerk to arrange
54.4

Keys to Creigiau Recreation Ground
The Clerk updated Councillors on the current situation in relation to the keys for Creigiau Recreation Ground and was hopeful that the grounds would begin to be locked again in the near future.
54.5

Memorial Park
The Clerk advised members of the details of the references received from the preferred contractor for the work needed at Memorial Park, Pentyrch and Council agreed that they were satisfied with the quality of the work and asked that the Clerk engage their services to renew the rubber surface beneath the swings.  Clerk to arrange
54.6

Accounts
The Clerk had circulated both the report of the Internal Auditor and the Annual Governance Statement for members to agree.  This was proposed by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all.  The Chairman and Clerk signed the Annual Return on the first page and the Clerk now had to account for any significant variance with the previous year and submit to Mazars LLP, the external auditor, before the end of June 2013.   Clerk to arrange
54.7

Terrier Map ~ Ael-y-Bryn, Pentyrch
This matter had already been discussed following the Public Session (Para. 48 ante refers); although the Clerk took the opportunity to update members on the situation at Cefn Bychan, Pentyrch where land in the ownership of the Council had been adversely possessed.  Two of the three cases where this had occurred had been resolved.  
54.8

CCC Invoice for Election Costs
The Clerk had circulated the recent correspondence to all Councillors for their information and a discussion ensued.  It was agreed that the Clerk would reply to the CCC that until the issues that had been raised in respect of the demand to pay the part salary of the CCC (CEO) and the Count Manager were responded to satisfactorily, then payment would not be sanctioned.  Clerk to arrange
54.9

Library

The Clerk advised that the Library was now up and running and urged Councillors, who had not seen the transformation to the old Police Room, to visit.  There was a short discussion over the recommendation of asking for a donations of 20p per book or three for 50p and it was resolved that signs to this effect would be put in place and the monies raised would be added to the budget for S.137 grants so that the Community would benefit.  Clerk to arrange
54.10

Noticeboard, Pentyrch

The Clerk introduced this subject and the Chairman expanded upon what was envisaged.  The discussion got a little bogged down with some Councillors expressing reservations about the size of the noticeboards and others wanting costings before any decisions were made.  It was finally agreed that two or three Pentyrch Councillors would meet with representatives of the other organisations in the village to agree a format in respect of the size and design of a noticeboard, which could then be costed.  This would be brought back to Council for discussion at a later stage.  
55
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £6,272.45p and receipts of £353.56p were recorded for May 2013.  
Cllr Howard queried the shelf-life of the Council Land Rover and was advised by the Clerk that it was extremely long, as Land Rovers were built to last, although they did have an annoying habit of breaking down regularly.  He explained that the vehicle had required four new tyres, as well as a replacement for the axle cover which had a hole in it.  Cllr Howard queried whether the Clerk had sought alternative suppliers and was advised that he had not as the account is with Garth Tyres, they are within the Council area and the need had been immediate.

The payments were proposed by Cllr Owen, Cllr Troughton seconded him and they were agreed by all
56
Planning Applications
There were 2 planning applications to consider:

a) 13/00879/DCH ~ 76 Heol Berry, GYG.  No adverse comments.
b) 13/01041/DCH ~ 5 Riverglade, GYG.  No adverse comments.
57
Correspondence
There were no issues with the correspondence.
58
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	21.5.13
	Chris James
	Could you ask CCC if they could take a look at the retaining wall at Gwaelod y Garth Primary School?  A parent has raised concern over a large crack in the wall.  It looks historical to me, but that aside, it is located along School Lane which is a busy route for school children, mums and dads, etc.  The exact location is located at the east end of the wall and the crack can be found along the highest point of the wall.  If CCC need further location detail I am happy for you to pass on my mobile:07988211262
	Email to C2C

	28..5.13
	John Harrison
	I would be pleased if you could ask CCC when they will repair the sign at the junction of Penuel Rd/Heol y Parc/Bronllwyn?  It may be helpful to paint the surround white!  Also, the stone wall on a bend on Heol Pant-y-Gored (300m on right from junction with Bronllwyn) would benefit from being painted white to aid visibility for pedestrians and motorists.
	Email to C2C

	29.5.13
	Philippa Hill-John
	There is Japanese knot weed growing on the right hand side as you take the track up to the Garth mountain, just above the first cottage. The property has it growing in what looked to be their vegetable patch and it is also growing on the land just above this - which I believe to be PCC land.
	CMO Advised

	30.5.13
	Stuart Thomas
	There is an overgrowth of cow parsley on the south-west side of Ffordd Dinefwr, opposite the Frog Pond, which is obscuring the view down Tynant Road for vehicles turning out of Ffordd Dinefwr.  In addition this is an overgrowth of vegetation surrounding the PCC seat on the north-west side of the same junction.  Could the CMO strim both areas back please?
	CMO Advised


	5.6.13
	Philippa Hill-John
	There has been a broken concrete bollard at the top of Field Terrace, Pentyrch, for several weeks.  Can it be fixed or the damaged part removed before it is used as something more sinister?
	Email to C2C

	6.6.13
	Chris Priday
	I have received a request from the Pentyrch WI Committee concerning the grit bin located adjacent to the village notice boards alongside the shops. The bin is well past its best and needs replacing. The planter situated there has been placed there by the WI who continue to plant, weed and water the container as a contribution to improving the appearance and environment at the entrance to the village. The committee would like the grit bin replaced by a green grit bin that would blend in better and improve the overall appearance of the site.  I would be grateful if you could pass the request on to Cardiff County Council for their consideration.
	Email to C2C

	10.6.13
	Chris Priday
	I have received a request from Pentyrch Village Hall Committee concerning grass cutting and weeding around the village hall.  They ask if the grass could be cut and the car park and surrounding footpaths of the hall  be cut/treated before the Open Gardens weekend when the village will receive several hundred visitors. I would be grateful if this work could be scheduled before the 6th/7th July which I believe is the weekend of open gardens.
	CMO advised

	10.6.13
	Chris Priday
	I would be grateful if you could update me on any progress that has been made concerning this issue as the original complainant tells me that the matter has not been removed. As the Spring/Summer advances the material is being obscured by growth of vegetation but is still there.
	Email to C2C

	17.6.13
	Sandie Rosser
	I have been asked by a resident of Georgetown, if you would sent a polite letter to the owners of Cilwendeg asking them to cut their hedge on the corner of Main Road/Georgetown as it is affecting visibility of traffic from Georgetown entering Main Road.
	Letter sent

	17.6.13
	Chris Priday
	I have discussed with the Clerk the need for a written policy in relation to what is acceptable and what is not acceptable within our graveyards.  (The Clerk agreed with Cllr Priday and expressed his own experiences from his temporary Clerk duties at Peterston-super-Ely).  It was agreed to formulate a policy.
	Clerk to formulate policy and bring to future meeting

	17.6.13
	Stuart Thomas
	On the way to the meeting tonight at 6.50pm the Stagecoach Bus was taking its break at the bus-stop opposite Tesco’s on Heol Creigiau at a time when cars were parked on the opposite side of the road for a function in the Church Hall.  The result was a hazard for all other road users.  The breaks should be taken at Ffordd Dinefwr by the Frog pond where the lay-by allows the bus to park off the road.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.6.13
	Nikki Howard
	I have received a complaint of horses fouling footpaths from a resident, particularly the foot-path between Creigiau Travel premises and the entrance to the Recreation Ground, where riders are allowing their animals to foul the footpath. This was discussed.  [Whilst acknowledging the nuisance it caused, it was felt that the Community Council had limited powers to act as it is not a specific offence to allow a horse to foul footpaths, and the path referred to has not been adopted by either PCC or CCC.]
	For information

	17.6.13
	Wynford Ellis Owen & Nikki Howard
	The Creigiau Steering Group have discussed using the Carnival to re-awaken people’s involvement in the LDP proposals and I have developed a bi-lingual pamphlet in conjunction with Cllr Graham Thomas.  The cost for 2000 double sided A5 pamphlets would be £89 whereas 5000 would be £99.  In addition we have costed balloons with the www.savecreigiau.org.uk printed onto red balloons at between £40 - £60.  I propose we reserve £200 for immediate costs for these items.  [Seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed] 
	Creigiau Steering Group to arrange


Cllr Owen advised members that Cllr Brynmor Jones’ wife, Gillian, had passed away following a short illness.  Members expressed their shock and sadness at the tragic news and the Clerk was asked to purchase a condolence card for Cllr Jones.
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.05 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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